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PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, July 17, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Jim Johns, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Lisa Murphy, and Lynn Stalnaker

Cabinet Excused:
Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors:  
Jerry Harris, Val Rodekohr, Maryellen Tast
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. Recycling Program – Jerry Harris 
Jerry requested President's Cabinet’s approval to move forward with a City of Cheyenne recycle, single-stream program.  The program would:
· “Reduce current document destruction costs since newspapers, magazines and periodicals are being shredded by current provider; and

· Promote a responsible stewardship of our environment; and

· Meet SGA (Student Government Association) concerns about reducing impacts to the environment.  According to a City of Cheyenne flyer, ‘Recyclables account for almost 80% of the garbage that we throw away in Cheyenne.’”

Jerry stated the current document destruction program is for paper products only, the cost of which is determined by the pounds of paper destructed.  With the proposed plan the annual cost would range from one dumpster/bin at $315.60; three dumpster/bins at $946.80; or four at $1,162.  Proposing three dumpster/bins be placed on campus, they would be placed on the east and west ends of the campus and by the Sodexo delivery entrance.  As with the current document destruction program, the College would be fined for unacceptable documents placed in the bins.  Because the College would be responsible for placing the recyclables in the bins, Tim Macnamara and Jim Wilkinson will be consulted on the logistics of doing so.  President Schaffer mentioned that since the Student Government Association has been a strong proponent of a more inclusive recycling program maybe the SGA would be willing to help with the movement of recyclable documents from the campus to the dumpsters/bins.  Jerry noted the current document and electronic document destruction services will continue because the secure disposal of sensitive documents is required by the federal government.  Lynn stated the Albany County Campus recycles paper products through the University of Wyoming’s recycling program.  President's Cabinet fully endorsed and applauded the effort.  Public Relations will promote the new recycling program on campus upon final contract approval with the City of Cheyenne. 
2. New Hire Orientation and Performance Management Initiative – Dorothy Moen, Val Rodekohr, Maryellen Tast  
· New Hire Project Plan

· New Hire Checklist
· 2012-2013 Professional Development Workshops

· Fall 2012 Computer In A Day Classes
Maryellen and Val shared the development and content of the New Hire Orientation program as well as the purpose and content of the Performance Management Initiative that was part of the New Hire Integration/Performance Management teams.  Maryellen noted Dorothy Moen and Peggie Kresl-Hotz were also involved in the development of the new hire program and Performance Management cycle that will assist new employees in their initial and long-term integration into LCCC employment.  The goal is for the online orientation program to be accessed through EaglesEye.  Every person who has a new direct report will be responsible for assuring the new employee completes the new hire orientation video and an harassment training video.  The supervisor will be required to sign and return a form to the Human Resources office attesting to the new employee’s completion of the training.  The program will be available year-round, so new employees will have access to the training immediately upon their hiring.  If President's Cabinet approves moving forward with the New Hire Orientation program, it will be beta-tested by current employees, who would be asked to participate in the program’s testing.  Maryellen emphasized changes to the program’s content, which is in a dynamic state, are anticipated.  

Maryellen also spoke to follow-up training and noted that in the interest of creating a culture of leading and communicating and building an environment of trust, a new hire integration piece is being proposed.  The integration would involve brown bag lunches where new hires would be provided with information pertaining to areas such as “Preventing Harassment,” “Understanding Your Strengths through MBTI,” “Creating a Culture of Service Excellence,” “Promoting Civility in the Workplace,” “Managing Conflict and Building Relationships,” and “Opportunities and Challenges.”  A mentoring program is also being considered that would accompany the new hire program. Val pointed out the new hire orientation will not replace faculty development programs but will be conducted in conjunction with faculty development.  President Schaffer said he is going to ask the new vice president of academic affairs to create a new program for faculty development that includes release time for new faculty members to participate.  Val shared an online education program is available that would play into the new faculty development program.  President Schaffer stated the Human Resources office will own the new hire orientation program, and it will be their responsibility to assure it is continually and appropriately implemented.  He also complimented the program’s excellent structure, flow, and availability on EaglesEye.  Stan reminded President's Cabinet that $25,000 is already budgeted under Professional Development Funds for this training.

Moving on to the Performance Management Initiative, Maryellen stated in lieu of a leadership academy this year President's Cabinet will be asked to participate in Executive Leadership Experience training.  In doing so the Cabinet will have the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the leadership academy curriculum so they can support the training from their hands-on experience. Val added the Cabinet’s input from their participation will be applied to strengthen the program. Stan emphasized the College has been providing Performance Management training for city and state employees for the past four years with successful reviews.  President Schaffer stated he would support committing the executive leadership team to participating in the “Executive Leadership Team” training and will ask Peggie to work with Maryellen and Val to launch the Executive Leadership Experience for the Cabinet.  He added he would like to see greater cohesion among the many retreats currently being held in support of employees.  Maryellen believed one of the new human resources positions will be responsible for overseeing this initiative. 
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
3. Request to Fill Vacancy – Custodian (replacing Preeya Thomas) – Carol Hoglund
APPROVED
4. Academic Management Institute – Two Nominees – Deadline July 26th – President Schaffer 
Previous attendees were:
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Lisa, who attended the Institute with Jayne Myrick in 2011, stated the Institute provides an excellent series of training and networking sessions for women that will advance their management skills.  She also noted the Institute would be less redundant for someone who has not attended the College’s Leadership Academy.  Lisa nominated Cassie Eliasson and Grant nominated Danielle Saulsberry who both accepted their nominations.  Payment of their registrations and travel will come from Professional Development Funds.  
5. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $40,654 (standing agenda item) – None 
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)
6. July 18th Board Business Meeting Agenda – President Schaffer
The agenda and its supporting materials may be found at http://lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. Of immediate importance on the agenda is a request for Board approval of the 2012 Laramie County Community College District budget.  In other news, Lisa noted Governor Mead and Mayor Kaysen will attend the Tom Bauman Loop Road dedication on Thursday, July 19th.  
7. HLC Minimum Expectations Within the Criteria for Accreditation – President Schaffer
President Schaffer reviewed the criteria for accreditation worksheet.  He stated the Quality Checkup reaffirmation visit was originally scheduled a year from now but was pushed forward by the U.S. Department of Education who oversees the accrediting agencies.  He said the team of two evaluators, Dr. Vince Linder and Ms. Laurie Hanson, will be looking at the College’s practices to assure the College is complying with minimum qualifications for accreditation.  
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)
8. 2012 Fall Kick-off and Faculty Return Calendar (FOR INFORMATION ONLY) – Jim Johns
The fall kickoff on Wednesday, August 15th, will begin with breakfast at 8:30 a.m. in the UP Centennial Room and is mandatory for all benefitted employees.  The keynote speaker will be community college advocate and former legislator Pete Simpson.  President Schaffer will also deliver a state-of-the-college address.  New to the calendar this year is a block of faculty prep time.  
CORRECTION TO MINUTES from 7/20/12 email from Cora Futa:

Vicki’s minutes are incorrect as written. On August 13, we are bringing in the brand new full-time faculty for a half day of orientation. This agenda is set and will deal with payroll, benefits, FERPA, the new faculty development sessions, and what new faculty absolutely need to know to learn the culture and climate of LCCC and get started with their classes. The adjunct faculty orientation will be held on Wednesday, August 15, in the evening and will follow the same format as last year. Jeanne Wickard already sent letters to the WAFB adjunct for this orientation.

9. Enrollment Report – Grant Wilson
The enrollment report as of July 13, 2012, shows FTE and Headcount remain down—FTE by 6.61% and Headcount by 4.15%.  Other sources show all Wyoming community college enrollments have decreased.  President Schaffer will be seeking more detailed enrollment reports that will show in what areas the enrollments are down.  Grant reported point-to-point data with demographics will be provided as the fall semester approaches.  
10. WCCC Council Updates – All (as necessary) – Combined with the Lightning Round comments.
11. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Carol
· The Level 1 plan’s update for the University-Student Center is nearing completion.  The updated plan will be submitted to the State’s Construction Management Division who will proceed with the completion of a Level 2 plan as dictated by the legislatively mandated capcon process.  A conference call on updating the capcon model is scheduled for the end of the week with the Wyoming Community College Commission.
· Audit work is complete on financial aid; the balance of the audit is now beginning.  
· Carol will follow up on the community college request for enrollment growth funds and find out if a request for the rest of the 2013-2014 biennium will need to be presented during the 2014 legislative session.

· Lynn – Reported on numerous upcoming activities on the Albany County Campus.  Among them were:

· July 19, August 1, and August 9 – New Student Orientation
· August 16 – Albany County Campus Facility Level 1 Study Full Committee Meeting 

· August 20 – CNA Orientation

· August 24 – Albany County Campus Welcome Back

· August 29 – Party on the Plaza for Albany County Campus Students and Faculty

· Stan
· The second of two SEEK (Summer Educational Experience for Kids) weeks has children ages 5 to 12 years on campus this week participating in hands-on programs and activities in arts and sciences.  Enrollments in the College’s summer programs for kids have increased again this year with 1,107 registered for SEEK and 70 registered for the Fit Kids Camp that will take place after Cheyenne Frontier Days.  Kids’ camps for next year are being planned for age groups that don’t fit within SEEK’s 5- to 12-year age groups.  Additional activities for seniors are also being planned.
· Grant 

· Rear Admiral Douglas Asbjornsen and four members of his staff will be on campus to meet with the Student Veterans of America Chapter now located on LCCC campus.  He will join Lisa in the media tent on Wednesday for the Thunderbirds performance.
· The next Student Services Council meeting is scheduled for July 31st in Riverton.    
· Lisa

· Lisa distributed a July 12th Wyoming Tribune-Eagle article “LCCC sees demand rise in certificate programs” by reporter James Chilton on the College’s certificate programs where students “…have been showing increasing interest in programs that can get them into the workforce and earning money quickly.”  
· Lisa invited everyone to visit her and the Foundation staff in their new location in the Fine Arts Building, Room 198.  An open house is planned for September.  The process for filling the position of development officer will begin soon.  
· Some 40,000 Cheyenne campus and 20,000 Laramie campus academic course schedules will no longer be mailed.  A postcard announcing their online availability and registration information and deadlines will be mailed instead, saving the College about $17,000 per printing; 2,000 copies will be printed for on-campus use by academic advisors and others.  A campus advisory will announce the change and include the link to schedules and catalogs at http://lccc.wy.edu/academics/schedule.  Public Relations directors from the other community colleges are reporting a similar move is being made on their campuses.    
· Dr. Johns
· The Academic Affairs Council met July 10th to discuss among other items of interest the Commission’s request for more and more reporting.  
· The hiring process for instructors in communications, sonography, diesel technology and health information technology (pending the required approvals) is ongoing.  A recommendation for hire for a choral music instructor replacing Nancy Cornish has been approved.
· Joe
·  The Joint Appropriations Committee (JAC) is meeting July 31st.  Community colleges are hopeful the JAC discussions will give an indication of the funding climate for community colleges.  Stan observed that a CREG (Consensus Revenue Estimating Group) report has not yet been released and that natural gas, once as low as $1.95, is now at $2.80.  Even though the State’s budget was based on $3.25, the projected budget cut of 8% may be more in the area of 4%.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing
